Conventional Warfare: Still Relevant

EWS Contemporary Issues Paper

Submitted by Captain Michael E. Feuquay

То

The Major A. K. Kelley, CG 13

20 February, 2009

Report Documentation Page				Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188	
Public reporting burden for the collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to Washington Headquarters Services, Directorate for Information Operations and Reports, 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington VA 22202-4302. Respondents should be aware that notwithstanding any other provision of law, no person shall be subject to a penalty for failing to comply with a collection of information if it does not display a currently valid OMB control number.					
1. REPORT DATE 20 FEB 2009		2. REPORT TYPE		3. DATES COVERED 00-00-2009 to 00-00-2009	
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE				5a. CONTRACT NUMBER	
Conventional Warfare: Still Relevant				5b. GRANT NUMBER	
				5c. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER	
6. AUTHOR(S)				5d. PROJECT NUMBER	
				5e. TASK NUMBER	
				5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER	
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) United States Marine Corps,Command Staff College Marine Corps University,2076 South Street, Marine Corps Combat Development Command,Quantico,VA,22134-5068				8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER	
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)				10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)	
				11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)	
12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release; distribution unlimited					
13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES					
14. ABSTRACT					
15. SUBJECT TERMS					
16. SECURITY CLASSIFIC	17. LIMITATION OF	18. NUMBER	19a. NAME OF		
a. REPORT unclassified	b. ABSTRACT unclassified	c. THIS PAGE unclassified	ABSTRACT Same as Report (SAR)	OF PAGES 17	RESPONSIBLE PERSON

Standard Form 298 (Rev. 8-98) Prescribed by ANSI Std Z39-18

Traditionally, the Marine Corps has been trained and equipped to conduct operations in a conventional warfare environment; however, current irregular warfare operations have dominated Marine Corps training since the outbreak of Operation Enduring Freedom. In fact, the First Marine Expeditionary Force has not conducted a full-scale combined arms exercise since Fiscal Year 02. While the Marine Corps has demonstrated the ability to adapt and thrive in the current irregular environments of Iraq and Afghanistan, conventional warfare training has essentially been removed from current training exercises. Yet, the likelihood of a future conventional war is likely imminent. Based on current global circumstances, the Marine Corps should re-focus a portion of training away from current unconventional warfare tactics to conventional warfare tactics due to enemies who pose conventional threats are actively increasing their capabilities, threatening allies, and befriending known enemies of the United States.

Conventional Threats

While current Marine Corps training has focused solely on irregular threats, emerging conventional threats around the globe have continued to increase their military prowess and conventional warfare capabilities. For example, China's current army is over two million soldiers strong and they have recently

increased their annual defense spending to over sixty billion dollars. These facts indicate that China's increased defense spending is not simply focused on bolstering their homeland defense capabilities. Furthermore, distinct increases have been tracked in both naval and air power capabilities. China has recently engaged in international naval exercises and significantly increased the strike range of their bombers by enhancing radar systems and aerial refueling capabilities.² China's defense build-up has included the construction of the "Jian 10" fighter jet, which is one of the most advanced aircraft in the world. "Most technology analysts have been surprised by the speed with which China has gone from being an arms-buying country to one with real promise of being a producer of front-edge military technology."³ Although the Chinese have not established a deadline, they have made it clear that they have both the desire and capability to construct an aircraft carrier, which would undeniably permit them to increase their military influence around the globe. ⁴ China's significant increases in defense spending and its ability to construct advanced military equipment make it a formidable conventional threat. A threat that the United States will likely have to face and one for which the Marine Corps must prepare.

Comparable to China, the North Koreans pose a similar conventional threat by virtue of their robust military and equipment capabilities. "With 1.2 million people under arms, the North Korean military is a very credible conventional force."⁵ In fact, the North Koreans possess the largest arsenal of both submarines and artillery in the world. In addition, they have over eleven thousand artillery pieces and approximately four thousand medium and light armor assets.⁵ Unlike China, much of the North Koreans' military equipment is both aged and outdated; however, the sheer numbers of personnel and equipment make them a conventional force that should not be overlooked.

Finally, although the prospect of Russia and the United States engaging in conventional warfare was thought to have ended with the 1991 collapse of the Soviet Union, the Russians have once again begun to increase their military might. "It has taken more than a decade, but thanks to an oil and gas boom and due largely to former president Vladimir Putin - the Russian military has staged a comeback."⁶ Russia is currently downsizing military personnel by over a hundred-thousand in order to become more efficient and effective, but Russian leaders have established a plan to increase defense spending by twenty-six percent, bringing their total yearly budget to over fifty-

billion dollars. This money will likely be used to develop new warships and air and space defense systems.⁸

The sheer size and capability of the Chinese, North Korean and Russian militaries make them a formidable conventional threat to the United States. In addition, the money they are investing in defense indicates that their conventional threat capabilities are increasing. In order to maintain the capability to face powerful enemies the Marine Corps should once again prepare for conventional threats.

Threatening Allies

The tense relations between China and Taiwan could ultimately strain relations between the United States and China. From 1927 to 1949, China was involved in a bloody civil war. During which simultaneous but conflicting efforts were directed at creating a communist state and at creating a more democratic like nationalist nation. The fighting ended in 1949 with the mainland falling to Communism; the nationalists left mainland China and occupied Taiwan. At this point, Taiwan wanted to separate from China and become a sovereign state with its own independence. While the fighting has ceased, tension between the two has remained present, because China believes there is only "one China" and that it includes the island of Taiwan. According to China's premier Wen Jiabao "The Taiwan issue, left

over from China's civil war is the internal affairs of China, and will eventually be resolved by the Chinese people on their There is one China in the world, both the mainland and own. Taiwan belong to one China and the sovereignty and territorial integrity can never be separated." ⁸ This creates a challenging situation. The United States has been careful not to support Taiwanese independence, but rather to support the continuance of a peaceful co-existence between the two. However, recent U.S. military equipment and weaponry sales to Taiwan has displeased China and increased tension between the two powers. The 6.43 billion dollar arms sale between the United States and Taiwan is designed to bolster the islands defense. The sale includes Patriot Missiles, Apache helicopters, and antitank weaponry.⁹ According to Chinese Foreign Ministry spokesman Qin Gang, "The arms deal has contaminated the sound atmosphere of our military relations and gravely jeopardizes China's national security; the sale threatens stability and world peace." ⁹ Clearly, China does not want the United States involved in its dealing with Taiwan, yet Taiwan requires U.S. involvement to remain sovereign. Maintaining this delicate peaceful balance will continue to be a challenge for both the United States and China.

On the other hand, Russia has not only threatened, but also has taken aggressive military action against an ally. After the

1991 collapse of Communism, Georgia, a former Soviet republic, declared its independence. Georgia, which has befriended the United States, is currently seeking membership in NATO.¹⁷ Russia is displeased with both the friendship between Georgia and the United States and the potential of having a NATO nation on its border. Recently Russia is demonstrating a desire to reassert themselves as a conventional power, and they have aggressively impose themselves on former republics.¹¹ In August, the Russian military crossed the border into Georgia and attacked with both air and ground assets, killing hundreds of Georgian civilians and military personnel. ¹² This attack was strategically timed; Russia was aware of the United States' current preoccupation with the war on terror, making military action unlikely. ¹³ The United States supports Georgia's territorial integrity and has called for an end to the bloodshed. Because Georgia is not currently a member of NATO, it is difficult for the United States to justify military intervention.¹¹ Russia's aggressive attack on Georgia clearly indicates there desire to once again assert themselves as a world power. Being that China and Russia are currently threatening or taking aggressive actions towards known U.S. allies, it is pertinent that the Marine Corps be prepared to defend the interests of the United States against aggressive conventional forces, if called upon.

The fact that China and Russia are openly threatening and attacking allies serves as another example of potential conventional threats facing the United States. It is paramount for the Marine Corps to maintain the ability to conduct warfare with conventional powers in order remain capable of preserving the best interests of the United States well into the future.

Befriending Known U.S. Enemies

In addition to taking threatening actions towards allied nations, Russia has established friendly relations with nations that have objectives that contradict those objectives of the United States. These relationships were established due to Russia's displeasure with the United States' planned missile defense shield in Eastern Europe and the potential expansion of In what appears to be an act of defiance, Russia has re-NATO. established a relationship with Iran, despite the latter's aggressive intentions and likely, yet denied, desire to create a nuclear weapon. In fact, Russian officials have expressed no concern over Iran's nuclear intentions. Instead, they have chosen to believe that the intentions are for peaceful energy purposes, a dangerous stance given Iran's past.¹⁴ According to a report in the Daily Telegraph London, "Mr. Putin may come to regret the games he is at present glad to play with a serious source of instability on his southern flank."¹⁵

In another notable example, Russia has recently befriended Venezuela; a nation that has feuded with the United States since Hugo Chavez was elected president in 1998.¹⁶ Russia has taken advantage of this strained relationship and has used it as a means to gain access to a nation within close proximity of the United States. Not only has Russia befriended Venezuela, but it has also made plans to conduct joint military exercises in the waters of the Caribbean. Actions like these are reminiscent of the Cold War. "The last time a Russian Navy ship plied the azure waters of the Caribbean for major joint maneuvers with an anti-US country was during the Cold War."¹⁸

Like Russia, China has established friendly relations with Iran. Due to China's abundant use of petroleum, it is actively seeking a friendship with Iran in order to secure its future supply. "China now produces [oil} only for domestic use. Its proven oil reserves could be depleted in 14 years, oil analysts say, so the country is aggressively trying to secure future suppliers. Iran is now China's second-largest source of imported oil."¹⁹ The reason this relationship concerns the United States is twofold: First, China has intentions of competing with the United States for supremacy in the region. China views Iran as its best opportunity to gain access to the Middle East, an area that contains significant geostrategic importance. Essentially,

this relationship will provide China with a better opportunity to increase its influence on the global scene.²⁰ Secondly, China's support emboldens Iran, providing an avenue to avoid United Nation sanctions over emerging nuclear programs. "Holding a veto at the U.N. Security Council, China has become the key obstacle to putting international pressure on Iran. During a visit to Tehran this month, Foreign Minister Li Zhaoxing signaled that China did not want the Bush Administration to press the council to debate Iran's nuclear program."²⁰

Russia's and China's relations with Iran should not be deemed insignificant. These two historically conventional powers are undermining the United States and attempting to gain supremacy in the Middle East. These acts will likely increase tensions, and they serve as yet another example for why the Marine Corps should once again focus on conventional warfare training.

Opposing Viewpoint

Some believe that the current irregular fight taking place in the Middle East is the only fight of the twenty-first Century. For example, President George W. Bush stated "America is now threatened less by conquering states than we are by

failing ones. We are menaced less by fleets and armies than by catastrophic technologies in the hands of the embittered few."²¹ Defense Secretary Robert Gates believes conventional challenges exist; however, he also believes the United States will be capable of sustaining conventional superiority for the medium term. This viewpoint will ensure that the majority of focus and spending will continue to be on irregular threats.²² If opinions like these remain at the forefront of U.S. planning and preparation, emerging conventional threats may prove dangerously effective against America's soon-to-be diminished conventional capability.

Conclusion

The Marine Corps has dedicated little time or effort towards conventional warfare training over the past six or seven years. Current training has almost exclusively focused on irregular warfare tactics. While this is due to the current operational demand, a generation of Marines is quickly losing the ability to utilize conventional tactics effectively. This loss may be cause for concern because potential emerging threats are currently increasing their conventional warfare capabilities, threatening allies, and befriending known enemies of the United States. The point is not to diminish or discredit the importance of irregular warfare training, rather to dedicate

a portion of training to traditional conventional tactics that may eventually prove vital to the future interests of the United States.

Word Count 2,073

Endnotes

- 1. Mary-Anne Toy, China's defence budget set to unnerve the West," News; International News, 10.
- 2. Demetri Sevastopulo, "China Looks to Build Up Military, Says U.S.," Financial Times, 4 March 2008, 2.
- 3. Peter Ford, "Fighter Jet Signals China's Military Advances," Christian Science Monitor, sec world, 7.
- 4. Chua Chin Hon, "First, China unveils this fighter jet... ...now, it says it can build an aircraft carrier," The Straits Times, 10 January 2007.
- Kathleen T. Rhen, "North Korean Military Very Credible Conventional Force," Armed Forces Press Service, 18 November 2003.
- William Choong, "Rising From the Ashes," The Straits Times, 29 August 2008.
- 7. Anonymous, "Russian MP Interviewed on Military Reform," BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union, 21 November 2008.
- 8. Thom Shanker, "Russia is Striving to Modernize Its Military, The U.S. Notes With Interest, Not Alarm,"
- 9. (Jiabo) http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/english/doc/2004-03/15/content_314855.htm.
- 10. Gordon Fairclough, Loretta Chao, "Pentagon Feels chill Set In With China As Beijing Reacts to U.S.-Taiwan Deal," Wall Street Journal, 8 October 2008, A-13.
- 11. Jeffrey Stinson, "Questions Answered on Russia, Georgia Conflict," USA Today, 8 August 2008.
- 12. Margarita Antidze, "Hundreds Dead, as Russia Enters Georgian Conflict," The Smart News Source, 8 August 2008.
- Kenneth Yalowitz, William Courtney, "Georgia and Russia Can Avoid War, If the West Helps," Christian Science Monitor, 27 June 2008, 9.
- 14. "Iran Gives Reassurances Over Nuclear program, Russian Envoy," ITAR-TASS Russian News agency, 16 May 2007.
- 15. "Putin in Tehran," The Daily Telegraph London, 17 October 2007, 21.
- 16. Ray Suarez, "U.S.-Venezuelan Tensions Persist," Online Newshour, 25 April 2005.
- 17. "Iran Expert Assesses Prospects for Ties with Russia after Putin," BBC Worldwide Monitoring, 12 May 2008.

- 18. Jose Orozco, "Cold War Echo; Russian Military Maneuvers with Venezuela," Christian Science Monitor, 12 September 2008.
- 19. Robin Wright, "Iran's New Alliance with China could cost U.S. leverage," Washington Post, 17 November 2004, A-21.
- 20. "China and Iran Strengthen their Bilateral Relationship," 6
 October 2006,
 <u>http://www.pinr.com/report.php?ac=view_report&report_id=566
 &language_id=1.</u>
- 21. George W. Bush, "The National Security Strategy of the United States of America," Washington, D.C: The White House, March 2006, 44.
- 22. Marina Malenic, "National Defense Strategy Calls for Technologies that Counter Irregular Challenges," Defense Daily, 4 August 2008, Vol 239, No. 24.

Bibliography

Anonymous, "Russian MP Interviewed on Military Reform" BBC Monitoring Former Soviet Union, 21 November 2008.

Antidze, Margarita, "Hundreds Dead, as Russia Enters Georgian Conflict." The Smarts News Source, 8 August 2008, <u>http://www.mg.co.za/article/2008-08-08-hundreds-dead-as-russia-</u> enters-georgia-conflict.

Bush, George W. The National Security Strategy of the United States of America, (Washington, D.C: The White House, March 2006), 44.

"China and Iran Strengthen Their Bilateral Relationship" 6 October 2006, http://www.pinr.com/report.php?ac=view_report&report_id=566&lang uage_id=1.

Choong, William, "Rising From the Ashes" The Straits Times, 29 August 2008.

Fairclough, Gordon; Chao, Loretta "Pentagon Feels Chill Set n With China As Beijing Reacts to U.S.-Taiwan Deal," Wall Street Journal, 8 October 2008, A-13.

Ford, Peter, "Fighter Jet Signals China's Military Advances" Christian Science Monitor, Sect: World, 7.

Hon, Chua Chin "First, China unveils this fighter jet… …now, it says it can build an aircraft carrier" The Straits Times, 10 January 2007.

ITAR-TASS news ageny "Iran gives Reassurances Over Nuclear Program, Russian Envoy" Russian News Agency, 16 May 2007. http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/dprk/army.htm.

(Jiabo) http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/english/doc/2004-03/15/content_314855.htm.

Malenic, Marina, National Defense Strategy Calls For Technologies That Counter 'Irregular Challenges'" Defense Daily, 4 August 2008, Vol 239 No. 24. Orozco, Jose, "Cold War Echo; Russian Military Maneuvers with Venezuela" Christian Science Monitor, 12 September 2008, http://www.csmonitor.com/2008/0912/p01s05-woam.html.

"Putin In Tehran" The Daily Telegraph London, 17 October 2007, 21. Quods website, "Iran Expert Assesses Prospects for Ties with Russia After Putin" BBC Worldwide Monitoring, 12 May 2008.

Rhen, Kathleen T, "North Korean Military 'Very Credible Conventional Force," Armed Forces Press Service, 18 November 2003. http://www.defenselink.mil/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=27769.

Sevastopulo, Demetri, "China Looks to Build Up Military, Says U.S." Financial Times, 4 March 2008, 2.

Shanker, Thom, Russia is Striving to Modernize Its Military, The U. S. Notes With Interest, Not Alarm" The New York Times, 20 October 2008, 11.

Stinson, Jeffrey "Questions Answered on Russia, Georgia Conflict" USA Today, 8 August 2008.

Suarez, Ray "U.S.-Venezuelan Tensions Persist" Online Newshour, 25 April 2005, <u>http://www.pbs.org/newshour/bb/latin_america/jan-june05/chavez_4-25.html</u>.

Toy, Mary-Anne, "China's defence budget set to unnerve the West," News; International News, 10.

Wright, Robin, "Iran's New Alliance With China Could Cost U.S. Leverage" Washington Post 17 November 2004, A-21.

Yalowitz, Kenneth; Courtney, William "Georgia and Russia Can Avoid War, If the West Helps," Christian Science Monitor, 27 June 2008, 9.